Minutes of the Board of Finance meeting held on Tuesday, March 20, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. at the Old Lyme Memorial Town Hall. 

 

Present:           Regular Members:  Andrew Russell, BJ Bernblum,  Janet Sturges, David Woolley

Alternate Members:  Adam S. Burrows, Judith Read, Anna Reiter




Bonnie A. Reemsnyder, ex-officio

Nicole Stajduhar, Finance Director






Mary Jo Nosal, Selectwoman




           


Absent:            Regular Members:   H. P. Garvin, III, David Kelsey
 Alternate Members:  

Guest:

Katie Huffman, Director, Phoebe Griffin Noyes Library



Kirsten Sicuranza, Vice President, Board of Trustees, Phoebe Griffin Noyes Library



Ken Biega, Chairman of the Renovation Committee, Phoebe Griffin Noyes Library 



 Rebekah (Becky) Beaulieu (New Director), Florence Griswold Museum,
 Laurie Pavlos, Business Manager,Lyme Art Association

Alison Mitchell & Michaella Pearson, Co-Chairs, Old Lyme Historical Society
Edie Twining & Skip Beebe, Old Lyme Historical Society
Ellis and AnnMarie Jewett, Old Lyme Historical Society





_______________________________________________________

Mr. Russell called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mr. Russell noted that Mr. Garvin is absent this evening and has requested Ms. Read vote in his place.  Mr. Kelsey is also absent this evening, therefore, a motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Woolley, to have Mr. Burrows vote for Mr. Kelsey in his absence. Motion carried.

211-1100  Other Associations

7001 Phoebe Griffin Noyes Library 

Mrs. Huffman highlighted the library’s revenue and expenditures.  She stated that the library continues to be aggressive in their fund drive efforts and anticipates an increase of 9.1%.   She explained that the higher cash balance was a result of multiple, extended staff vacancies during the course of the year and was compounded by a reduction in expenses, in particular library materials expenditures directly resulting from the staff shortage.  Much of the cash carryover was restricted for library materials that should have been expended during the course of FY2017.  Because of this, the FY2018 proposed budget was updated to include a $43,820 carryover ($26,000 was previously proposed).  The vast majority of this carryover will be spent on library materials and services this one time.  The remaining balance has been built into the FY2019 proposed cash carryover.  Fines and fees which also includes passport service fees, has decreased.  Grants and State of CT funding has decreased due to State budget cuts.  On the expense side of the budget, the Library has a 2% pay increase to the staff, an increase in hours of three staff members and an equity adjustment to one employee who received her masters degree.  The Library’s pension program has increased from seven full- time employees to nine employees that are presently enrolled in the pension program.  There is also an increase in the Health Insurance premiums.
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Mrs. Huffman outlined the Library Operations explaining that the decreases within this area reflect the reduced Materials, Services, Building, Equipment, Maintenance and Supplies due to planned renovation.    An increase in Libraries Online/Consortium Fees represents new delivery service fees due to State issues.  The Property, Liability and Workers Compensation Insurance is up as the Library is carrying own worker’s comp., as of FY2019 and adding recommended coverage of 403(b) plan.  Capital Expenditures include the architectural fees for the renovation project feasibility plans and preparation for a capital campaign for the renovation project.

Mr. Biega stated that in 1995, a 6,500 square foot addition was added which more than doubled the existing Library space.  It featured an expanded Children’s Room, a new Young Adult area, a Community Room to seat 70, handicap accessible collections and restrooms, a Tutoring Room, and expanded collections and additional study space.  Since that time, and the increased use of computers and personal tablets, there has been an increased need for table space and private or small group study space.  In 2016, the Library Board of Trustees established a Building & Renovation Committee, comprised of the Library Director, four Trustees, and three community members who have building or construction experience and expertise, to begin investigating opportunities to improve services through redesign of the building and to review necessary maintenance and system improvements.  The Committee was charged to hire an architect to conduct a feasibility study for projected work within the confines of the existing building and grounds. The Committee, and staff reviewed issues raised by patrons during the long-term planning process which included the need for more parking and additional outdoor seating for the exterior of the building.  Most of the renovation work will take place on the inside, which includes additional study and meeting spaces, designated quiet areas, more public computer areas and finishing the used book store (BookCellar).
Mr. Biega highlighted the Project Cost Summary Sheet.  Construction costs included hazardous material – asbestos abatement, landscape allowance, renovations, and contractors’ general conditions and requirements.  Other constructions costs include the schematic design estimate contingency, escalation bid date (Sept. 2018, 9 months, 5%/yr.), construction contingency, general contractor profit, and performance & payment bond and insurance (total: $2,127,911).  The Owners estimated “soft” costs were reviewed which included the architect/engineer and consultant fees, testing, inspections, furniture and equipment, phone system, technology signage & design, security system, Commissioning/Leed, owners contingency – 5% on project costs, moving and storage expenses, etc. (total: $918,092).  The total construction cost is $3,046,003 and the time frame is 7-8 months.
A motion was made by Mr. Burrows, seconded by Mrs. Sturges to approve $335,000 for the PGN Library. Motion carried. 

211-1100  Other Associations

7002  Lyme Academy College of Fine Arts

Mrs. Sturges and Ms. Read stated that they spoke with Campus Dean, Todd Jokl and felt that the Academy was on the right track by consolidating administration with the University of New Haven, and running it as a business with a progressive five year plan in place. The Academy enrollment continues to increase annually.  The request for a $12,500 grant for FY2018/19 would be used to enhance their Pre-College Academy program at the College.  The program offers intensive art courses for high school students, in drawing, 
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painting, sculpture, illustration and animation.  The courses are taught by college faculty and aim to foster creativity, build artistic skill, and mentor personal vision in young artists.  The Pre-College Academy allows the students to build their artist portfolio and the goal is that they will apply to and attend Lyme Academy College of Fine Arts to obtain their Bachelor of Fine Arts.  This goal is two-fold in that it  helps to boost enrollment as well as immerse talented students into the Old Lyme community, whether it be through field study work at the Florence Griswold Museum or the Lyme Art Association or working at local establishments.
A motion was made by Ms. Read, seconded by Mrs. Sturges to approve $12,500 for the Lyme Academy College of Fine Arts.  Motion carried.

7003  Florence Griswold Museum

Ms. Beaulieu introduced herself and stated that it has been a privilege to step into the Museum’s directorship after Jeff Anderson’s 41 years as Director.  Ms. Beaulieu highlighted a ground breaking on a Master Landscape Plan.  She stated that the plan is to break ground this fall on the first phase of a Master Landscape Plan, beginning the creation of a half-mile long, ADA-accessible Artist’s Trail throughout the edges of the grounds.  Upon completion, the Artist’s Trail will lead visitors on an exploration of interpretive stations and historic points of interest, through the restored meadow via a boardwalk, and to scenic overlooks ideal for observing nature.  The Museum continues to offer compelling programming that draws new audiences to town and they had over 80,000 visitors from all over the world in 2017.  A variety of exhibitions will be showcased throughout the year.  The popular Wee Faerie Village family-friendly outdoor exhibitions in October brings an estimated 15,000 visitors.  The Museum staff is pleased to continually hear from local business that October is now a bustling time of year for them, too, as they welcome many of these visitors as new customers.  Concurrent with their exhibitions, adult residents experience great person enrichment from a roster of lectures, book clubs, gallery talks and workshops held throughout the year.  In the year ahead, the Museum will be seeking to promote valuable educational resource among local and statewide educators.  Ms. Beaulieu highlighted the FY2018/19 budget which included the areas of Administration, Facilities, Technology, Development, Visitor Services, Education Programs, and, Collections and Exhibitions, totaling $2,580,921.
A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Ms. Read to approve $12,500 for the Florence Griswold Museum.  Motion carried.

7004  Lyme Art Association

Ms. Paylos spoke of the increasing happenings at the Lyme Art Association.  There have been additional lectures and workshops with the community added resulting in the need for an additional staff member for gallery assistance.  The management team  is comprised of three part-time employees that job-share the day-to-day operations.  The Lyme Art Association is seeking $8,000 for General Operating purposes.    The Lyme Art Association’s Capital Campaign includes new shingles to the building and exterior work, creating a newer, more visible venue in hopes to bring in more groups, events and activities. The Capital request is $10,000 to move forward with their building renovation project.
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A motion was made by Ms. Read, seconded by Mrs. Sturges to approve $8,000 for the general operating purposes.  Motion carried.

7006  Old Lyme Historical Society

Mrs. Mitchell stated that the Old Lyme Historical Society is requesting grant money in the amount of $5,000.  Historical Society is a nonprofit 501(c)3 organization that was incorporated in CT in February 2005.  The Society is governed by its Board of Trustees, consisting of up to 25 members and over 300 active members.  The Historical Society bought the Grange Hall a couple of years ago and has worked very hard to make many improvements needed as well as to make the building more efficient.  Mrs. Mitchell thanked the town for supporting their Capital Campaign and the Town’s non-recurrent grant in the amount of $15,000, which was spread over three years ($5,000/yr.) and made is possible to make the necessary improvements to the building.  These Improvements include an office in the front foyer, insulating the attic, creating an archival area that is climate controlled for the paper documents, installing a security system, installing a new propane furnace along with an air conditioning system to fully air condition the building.  Mrs. Mitchell explained that the building has two levels and isn’t accessible to everyone in town.  Volunteers are in the process of constructing space in the rear of the building to accommodate a lift rather than a full elevator which is much more costly.  Estimate for the lift installation is approximately $34,000.  Old Lyme Historical is looking for $5K for three years in the amount of $15,000 to assist with the Lift project.

A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Ms. Read to approve $5,000 for the Old Lyme Historical Society operating budget.   Motion carried.

Lymewood and Ryefield Manor Tax Abatements

Mrs. Stajduhar stated that last year a 75% tax abatement was granted.  Mr. Russell stated that the tax abatement amount for Lymewood is approximately $19,000 and Ryefield Manor is approximately $19,000, totaling a $38,000 combined tax abatement.  No vote was taken pending mill rate calculation.
Capital Expenditures

Mrs. Stajduhar highlighted the Five Year Capital and Nonrecurring Budget.  There was discussion on the various line items regarding decreasing, eliminating or pushing out another year.  Notable changes include pushing out the White Sand Beach Gazebo another year for further investigation of replacement cost.  Mrs. Reemsnyder stated that the Lower Mill Pond Repair will be a major expense and she will have a more accurate amount when the final report is received.  The Senior Center roof ($32,000 funded over 3 years) will finally be completed as well as porch repairs and dampers on the HVAC system.  It was discussed funding $15,000 for the Historical Society’s Lift project rather than spreading it out over three years.  Town Hall Capital includes LED light conversion ($27,238-$8,931 for a net $18,000), foam insulation above the Land Use area, Town Hall F,F&E and Improvements.  Public Works Capital included funds to replace a dump truck (2000 International) with plow and small equipment.  The Fire Department Air Bottles represents the first of a four-year cycle of air bottle replacement every ten years, overhead door replacement (and operators), exterior trim and door painting at Cross Lane Fire House.
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The Lyme Street Fire House Capital includes attic insulation, computer tech/firewall.  The Boughton Road Station included power washing and exterior painting.  Replacement of an outboard motor for fire boat and funds towards two tankers were also included.  Mrs. Stajduhar reviewed with the board the Emergency Management communication upgrade of constructing a tower at the Public Works site for $67,000 and Equipment reimbursed for $40,000.  The Police Capital included a vehicle and accessories, portable radios, radar unit replacement (one per year for three years), vest replacement and Mobile Video recorder on car (three per year).  Public Works Roads included Road Overlay ($230,000) and Road Improvement Fund ($400,000).  For Public Works Projects, the Mile Creek Road Bridge replacement ($600,000) will be funded over the next two years ($300,000 each year) and may receive a possible 48.5% grant reimbursement.  There was discussion on the urgency of larger Capital projects and bringing them to the townspeople at a Town Meeting, making them aware that these larger projects are coming up in the future.  No vote was taken.
Revenues

Mrs. Stajduhar reported that Revenues are anticipated to be down due to the State budget cuts.  It is unknown what the impact will be as the State budget hasn’t been approved yet.  Discussion included cuts to State funding revenue budget line items.  Mrs. Stajduhar will make changes necessary to revenue amounts which will be used in mill rate calculation.
Suspense List


The Suspense List was tabled until next meeting on March 27, 2018.

Minutes of February 27, 2018 Regular Meeting

Tabled until March 27, 2018 meeting.
Minutes of March 06, 2018 Regular Meeting
Tabled until March 27, 2018 meeting.
Review of Monthly Financial Reports 
Tabled until March 27, 2018 meeting.


2
Other Business
Halls Road Improvement Discussion:  Tabled discussion until the March 27, 2018 meeting.
Mr. Russell stated that the next Board of Finance meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, March 27, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Hall.  Budgets scheduled for discussion include revised Capital Expenditures, Suspense List, approval of Minutes, Financial Reports and wrap up.  

A motion was then made by Ms. Read, seconded by Mrs. Sturges to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 p.m.  Motion carried.

Respectfully Submitted,

Michele E. Hayes

Secretary
